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DSG/SRSG(2024)M02
DOUNREAY STAKEHOLDER GROUP

SITE RESTORATION SUBGROUP

Minutes of the DSG Site Restoration subgroup meeting held on Wednesday 17 July 2024 at 19:00 in Naver Business Centre, Thurso and via MS Teams.

Present:	Gillian Coghill	DSG Site Restoration subgroup chair		Roger Saxon 	DSG Site Restoration subgroup deputy chair 
		Thelma Mackenzie	Thurso Community Council
	Niall Watson	Dounreay Trade Unions
	Cllr Struan Mackie	Highland Council (DSG Chair)
	David Craig	Caithness West Community Council
	David Broughton	DSG Co-opted member of the public
	David Alexander	Wick and Thurso Trades Council
	Cllr Dr Stephen Clackson 	Orkney Highland Council
	Cllr Michael Baird	Highland Council
	Tor Justad	HANP
	Abbe Luckock	Women in Nuclear Highlands
	
		
In addition: Tina Wrighton	Stakeholder and External Relations, Dounreay
		Carol Wood	DSG Sub-Group Minute Secretary
	 	Dawn Clasper	Socio Economics Administrator 
	 	Frederic Stalin 	Strategic Programme Director 
		Cdr Ian Walker	MOD Vulcan
 	 	James Bryson	DNSR (Vulcan)
	 	James Francis	ONR (Dounreay)
	 	Stuart Ballantine	SEPA
	 	Ken Nicol	Observer
	 	John Deighan	Observer
	 							 
		
	
MINUTES
1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS

Gillian Coghill welcomed everyone to the meeting and noted Ken Nicol and John Deighan were attending as observers. It was expected they would be co-opted members by the next public meeting.  

2. APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from:

· Brian Mutch, SGRPID
· Supt Lynsay Hernandez, CNC 
· Richard Faris, ONR (Vulcan) – James Francis deputising



3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING

Gillian Coghill noted the minutes of the last meeting – DSG/SRSG(2024)M01, April 2024 – had been circulated to members in advance. She stated that given the public meeting in June had been cancelled theses minutes had not been ratified. 

She invited members to raise any issues from the minutes. The minute was accepted as a true reflection of the meeting. This was proposed by Thelma Mackenzie and seconded by Roger Saxon.


4. ACTION STATUS 

Gillian Coghill noted that the status of actions had been circulated to members in advance of the meeting. Of note: 

· DSG/BM(2023)M019/A001: Cllr Struan Mackie to write to Association of Caithness Community Councils to give a presentation on what the DSG does at the next meeting. This has been superseded with a new action DSG/BM(2024)M007/A002. 

· DSG/BM(2024)M007/A002: Focus North advisory board to share information focussed on third party sector and community organisations including the DSG. Ongoing: This will take place in the Autum. 

· DSG/PM(2024)M01/A01: Mac MacGill to provide the group operating framework. Complete. Dawn Clasper email issued to DSG members on 16 July with the NDA/NRS structure.

· DSG/BM(2024)M007/A003: Dawn Clasper to share the Notification of intent to review Scotland’s higher activity radioactive waste policy framework and invitation for pre-consultation views with DSG members. Complete: Email issued to members on 16 July asking to comment. 

Gillain Coghill noted that the majority of the actions have been closed and this is due to the DSG Business meeting fortnightly and to the work Tina Wrighton and Dawn Clasper do in the back ground.  

5. DOUNREAY UPDATE
Gillian Coghill noted several written papers had been distributed to members in advance of the meeting including:

· DSG(2024)P012: Dounreay Report
· DSG(2024)P010: SEPA Report
· DSG(2024)P015: ONR Report – Dounreay
· DSG(2024)P018: CNC Update
 
Dounreay: (DSG(2024)P012) refers:

Frederic Stalin, Strategic Programme Director Dounreay, stated he would take the paper as read and noted the following:
· The reporting period was dominated by a deterioration in industrial relations and ballots for industrial action over the 2023/24 pay claim by members of the three unions at the site – Unite, Prospect and GMB. Members of Prospect narrowly voted to accept an improved offer, but it was overwhelmingly rejected by members of Unite and GMB. A series of strike days and rolling action short of a strike in support of their claim severely disrupted normal activity at the site. 

Compliance and maintenance activities essential to safety, security and environment protection continued under an agreement with the trade unions. Approximately 95% of our decommissioning and hazard-reduction programme was affected by industrial action. 

Following further negotiations in June, a new offer was tabled. This involves changes in working patterns, principally a shorter lunch break and closure of the site every third Friday. All three unions balloted their members. 

NB POST-REPORTING PERIOD UPDATE

On 4/5 July, all three unions informed NRS Dounreay their members have accepted the offer and industrial action was over. A safe and managed restart of project work commenced on 8 July. 

· During FY24 NRS Dounreay is tracking against two group key targets (GKT), nine operating key targets (OKT) and three beacon targets

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A001 – NRS Dounreay report to include site targets going forward

· GKT1.4 – the D1206 active filter change – has been missed because of industrial action. Recovery plan in place

· OKT9 delivery of key asset interventions across Dounreay site has slipped to “threshold” due to industrial action. The remaining OKTs are forecasting “on target” at the end of the financial year 
· NRS Dounreay TRIR (excluding CNC) has improved in the last quarter from 0.29 (January 2024) to 0.22 (June 2024). Whilst the data indicates performance is improving, we remain cautious given the level of potential workforce distraction linked to organisational change and industrial action

· NRS Dounreay had one significant near miss to report: DFR Butters Crane - scaffold was erected in the Dounreay Fast Reactor (DFR) hall to allow replacement of light tubes and fittings. The crane contacted the scaffold and following this was immediately removed from service. A site investigation was convened, subsequent action review meeting conducted, key learnings implemented locally within Reactors and distributed across Dounreay, NRS and NDA

· During NRS Dounreay’s annual review of safety, security and safeguards, ONR informed us that Dounreay had been placed in enhanced regulatory attention to safety. This follows several formal interventions in aspects of our work. 

Three areas ONR will focus on are:

Asset condition 
Organisational change
Management of the totality of health and safety legislation

ONR informed us this will be noted in the Chief Inspector’s annual report, and they will not be undertaking a team inspection. Security and safeguards are in good health and will remain at routine

· Mark Rouse, who returned to Dounreay as managing director in 2020, left in May to take up a leadership role with the UK Government’s nuclear skill task force. John Grierson, nuclear operations director at NRS, took over as interim managing director pending recruitment of a permanent successor later this year

· Dounreay signed a corporate partnership agreement with the Institute of Engineering and Technology (IET)

· Three teams of Dounreay graduates took part in a national project management challenge and managed to make the final

Gillian Coghill invited members to raise any questions. 
GC asked if the additional days off would affect targets? 
FS confirmed targets would be affected. 
DB expressed his surprise that the site was put into enhanced status over the condition of safety assets.
FS explained recovery interventions given the ageing strategy of assets, not just the current condition but future conditions of assets. Maintenance is required to maintain ageing assets, and there is currently a backlog. Another contributing factor is lack of investment in assets in the past. 
DB asked if Dounreay felt ONR had taken too strong a line for the state Dounreay is in and its positioning in a decommissioning role? 
FS explained Dounreay does not take that view. The regulator is quite positive in terms of the element of risk. The reality is there is a snowballing effect on us considering all the issues but at the same time the issues are present and will be dealt with. 
NW highlighted that the issues that have led ONR to place Dounreay under enhanced regulatory attention with respect to safety have also been recognised and highlighted internally within NRS such that NRS Dounreay has been placed into internal enhanced assurance.
GC commented the three issues were interlinked. 
JF responded the move to enhanced status, FS correctly identified the three main reasons which are areas of concern and known about at Dounreay particularly asset conditions, which for a decommissioning site was okay that had a life expectancy for the period it was previously hoped for. They were not suitable for a period where there is 30 / 40-years life left in the site/buildings and the response to the initial concerns raised by ONR in this area were not sufficient. 
ONR has a good working relationship and raised these concerns very strongly with Dounreay and as such we are seeing traction on several assets and have seen a number of improvements, and we are seeing further improvements still required in the longer term. Regarding the totality of conventional health and safety, there has been a long trail of enforcements against various parts of legislation because it has moved from a nuclear safety site where nuclear safety was the predominant hazard into a decommissioning site where those hazards have changed, legislation is taking more dominance now and the organisation has not been recognising this. ONR will work with the licensees and duty holders within the organisation to change that direction and hopefully come up with a plan to remove the enhanced regulatory detention in reasonably short order. 
TJ asked why no team inspections, what are the implications of this? TJ also asked why it is going into the Chief Inspectors annual report? 
JF explained it is standard that it is in the Chief Inspectors annual report even if it remains unchanged. All regulatory levels are reported in the report, which is a performance of the whole nuclear industry, of which a number of pages are dedicated to Dounreay, which is the first time ONR document in writing the change of regulatory stance with regards to Dounreay. 

ONR has a good understanding of the issues that are present on site. We are not going to increase the level of looking for additional items for the site, we want to give some breathing space to allow Dounreay to fix the issues with their workforce and build that relationship and to try and correct the known concerns also. When it comes to the end of the assessment ONR will conduct a follow up on each individual action and that will hopefully give ONR confidence to return to routine regulatory attention. 
TJ asked if these stages will be reported back to the DSG or are these internal processes. It would be useful for the DSG to get updates at our regular meetings about progress. 
JF stated they might not be explicitly identified but will be part of routine reporting. 
GC passed on her congratulations to the award nominees and wished them well. GC also thanked Mark Rouse for his time as Managing Director at Dounreay and wished him well in his new role. She also welcomed John Grierson as the new interim Managing Director who she has found to be open and honest with the DSG and is looking forward to working with him in the future.
GC asked how much FFF cost? 
FS confirmed the cost was under £9m which is less than what a benchmark project would normally cost.
There being no further questions, Gillian Coghill thanked Frederic Stalin for his update.

SEPA: (DSG(2024)P010) refers: Stuart Ballantine noted the following: 
· During the reporting period SEPA has engaged regularly with NRS Dounreay on matters relating to ongoing projects including Reactor decommissioning, FCA decommissioning and Shaft & Silo. SEPA remains content that work is progressing in a manner compliant with the requirements of EASR

· SEPA will be undertaking a compliance inspection of maintenance arrangements and records during w/c 8 July at several facilities across the site. This visit will also include updates on aspects of the Near-Term Work Plan and Lifetime Plan

· In April, SEPA issued a variation to the EASR permit to include an additional discharge stack to support the decommissioning of PFR. The variation did not make any change to current discharge limits

· Carbon bed filter adjacent to one of the FCA facilities has had a decrease in water level which is being looked at and there are no indications of contamination being picked up in any of the downstream monitoring points, but we are engaging with the site who are carrying out their own internal investigations which we are being updated on going forward

· SEPA recruitment campaign has been progressed and interviews undertaken. Offers have been made to candidates across all areas of radioactive substances unit. Hopeful having additional resource going forward
TJ questioned the gaseous discharge stack sampling issue and that NRS advised SEPA of its plan to address the identified lack of appointed provision. Can you tell us what the plan is or are they just working on it and then report back to SEPA?
SB commented Dounreay is working on it, but NRS have the appropriate people in place and the appropriate numbers. 
TJ enquired about the future treatment of the sodium not being by the enhanced weathering method. Can you tell me what the preferred treatment process is? 
SB noted the enhanced weathering method is no longer going to be used in the future and therefore no longer relevant. SEPA discussed with the site the various options they looked at. It’s a preferred option not a confirmed option but will go through a regulatory process and will consider at that point if further information is required. 
AL asked what the split was in gender balance of the candidates recently recruited. 
SB confirmed it was a 50 50 split in his own team and would not go into the candidates who have been offered posts as contracts are still being looked at and wanted to respect their privacy. 
DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A002 – Stewart Ballantine to report on overall gender split in SEPA at next public meeting
GC thanked Stewart Ballantine for his update.

ONR: (DSG(2024)P015) refers: James Francis noted the following:
· ONR safety inspectors have made three visits to site. Topics included:

· Building and civil asset conditions

· Organisational management

· Safety interactions; and 

· Annual Review of Safety, Security and Safeguards (AROSSS)  

· ONR has confirmed that Dounreay has made sufficient progress regarding their safe systems of work in managing the risks associated with the Reyrolle electrical switching equipment and the associated regulatory issue has been closed out

· ONR continues to monitor progress regarding Dounreay’s overall electrical safety strategy

Within this period Dounreay has reported the following safety events to ONR:
Dounreay has confirmed that their total holding of qualifying chemicals under the Control of Major Accident Hazards (COMAH) Regulations exceeds the threshold levels stated for a Lower Tier COMAH site. Dounreay is in the process of updating its arrangements to meet its duties as a Lower Tier COMAH site but has not yet done so. The matter is being considered by the COMAH Competent Authority (comprised of ONR and SEPA) through its enforcement management model. 
Dounreay has reported to ONR that a building crane had come into contact with scaffolding setup in the building. Site has conducted a full site level investigation into this matter and ONR is reviewing whether regulatory follow up is required. 

Gillian Coghill invited questions from members.  

DB asked if ONR had some interest in the progression of the decommissioning programme?
JF explained ONR has conditions on the license around LC35. ONR want to see decommissioning progressing in a safe and compliant manner and is one of our priorities. 
DB asked if ONR had a regulatory position to make it progress? 
JF confirmed there is no power to force Dounreay but within LC35 there is power to say start decommissioning or start making safe. 
RS asked if it was sodium that had triggered the COMAH regulations? 

JF confirmed it was the totality of the storage (of qualifying chemicals) on site. 

GC thanked James Francis for his update. 


CNC: Written update received from Superintendent Lynsay Hernandez:

Training: Initial Foundation Programme (IFP) 100 commencing on 24 June 2024, it’s the first time CNC have run a course at the Dounreay site which has been well received by the officers and the wider unit and going well to date. 

Recruitment: Our high focus on recruitment continues and we will be attending lots of events over the summer to raise awareness of our current recruitment campaign, as you will see from our internet and social media pages, with the aim to deliver another local course early 2025.

Ops Mobilise: The organisation is sending officers from other units for short deployments to Dounreay between now and the end of 2024 to help alleviate the amount of overtime being worked by our Officers. This is a short-term solution until more new recruits arrive and will afford our officers some time off and rest. 

Spotlight: We welcomed our newest recruit “Police Dog Murphy”. PD Murphy will work with his handler to be trained as an Explosives Search & Detection dog once his is a bit older. Meanwhile he will be getting familiarised with our site and our people and has already made a visit to D2003 where he was very popular. 

GC noted that she had asked the questions before the meeting asking if the CNC training and if it was going well? And where do they stay when they are up here and what if any obstacles they come across? 

An email response from Insp Hernandez before the meeting was. The first phase in the apprenticeship programme before the trainees move onto firearms stay at our local firearms training unit. 

Non-local trainees are staying locally with the opportunity to travel home at weekends. Courses are residential but they do offer local people flexibility to stay at home. 

The percentage split between local and non-local training participation is 50 50 between Dounreay and Hunterston.

TJ asked how many of the recruits fail at the firearms stage of the training as this was compulsory? 

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A003 – Supt Lynsay Hernandez to provide training stats on the percentage who pass the firearms training course


6. VULCAN UPDATE

Gillian Coghill noted the following written updates had been provided:

· DSG(2024)P013: Vulcan update
· DSG(2024)P011: Rolls Royce update
· DSG(2024)P010: SEPA
· ONR Report Verbal update
· DSG(2024)P017: DNSR

MOD Vulcan: (DSG(2024)P013) refers: Cdr Ian Walker highlighted the following:

· 1 minor injury – person aggravated an old knee injury 

· There was 1 environmental event, which was a minor leak of hydraulic oil from a contractor's wastewater lorry. The spill ~2litres, was contained using spill kits and DFARS attended and used absorbent material to clean up

· As previously briefed to the DSG, site have experienced problems with the reliability of flowmeter recording the sewage plant discharge. The further administrative actions imposed, as mitigation, remain in place, though no further failure has occurred. We are currently in the process of replacing this flowmeter with an alternative from a different manufacturer, the mitigations will remain until this is completed. Site remain engaged with SEPA regarding these events and related events previously reported to them and to the DSG

· The site boilers have been shut down, during this shutdown period the modifications to increase the redundancy within the discharge system will be installed. These were identified as appropriate mitigation from the investigation into the event where boiler effluent out of specification pH was discharged

· There have been no challenges to the Approval of Arrangements (AoA) limits during this period

· Focus has continued the commissioning and revalidation of the equipment that is required for the next phase of operations that are scheduled to commence later this year. With the commissioning nearing completion, has stated the training associated with the equipment and processes for this phase of operations

· The remainder of the site programme progresses to schedule

· On 5 June 2024 the annual security exercise was held. This was a challenging scenario to be managed by the Site Security Force, with the inclement weather adding additional challenges

· The postponed LONESTAR annual nuclear emergency response demonstration was successfully completed on 19 June 2024

· The ONR electrical safety inspection in March raised two Regulatory Issues (RI) relating to exposed battery terminals and electrical switching with older equipment. Following receipt of the formal report, the site has been noted as exemplary by ONR for actively progressing activities to completion and obtaining verbal agreement for closure of both issues

· Liam Hamilton has now replaced Andy Maxwell as the Rolls-Royce Vulcan General Manager. 

Gillian Coghill invited members to raise any questions. Of note: 

TJ asked for clarification on the equipment being revalidated.

Cdr IW confirmed it was equipment which had been stored out of use for some time and it was just bringing it back into use. 

Cllr SM stated Government are going to carry out a large review in defence capabilities, how does Vulcan feed into that? 

Cdr IW noted the announcement was only made yesterday and was therefore currently unsure. 

Gillian Coghill thanked Cdr Ian Walker for his input.
 
Rolls Royce Update: (DSG(2024)P011) refers:

Gillian Coghill noted that there was no Rolls Royce attendance at this meeting. If members wished to raise any questions that could not be responded to these would be actioned through the minutes. 

Cllr SM stated he did not understand why Rolls Royce do not attend this meeting and thought we should extend the offer again.  

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A004 – Rolls Royce to consider the attendance to DSG meetings

AL asked what their flexible working policy was and what is the approach to gender balance? 

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A005 – Rolls-Royce to provide details of the flexible working policy and to provide the gender balance statistics.

DB noted he was pleased to see Rolls-Royce increase the numbers of apprentices.

SEPA (DSG(2024)P010) refers:

SEPA continue to engage with the MOD/NDA on the transition of Vulcan. Planning a compliance inspection later this year. 

Cllr SM stated Government are going to carry out a large review in defence capabilities, how does Vulcan feed into that? 

Cdr IW noted the announcement was only made yesterday and was therefore currently unsure. 

Gillian thanked Stewart for his update.

ONR: (DSG(2024)P035) refers: James Francis provided the following highlights:

Maintain interactions with Vulcan although not attended site within this reporting period. 

Cdr IW has already mentioned the close out of the regulatory issue which was a specific problem. Dounreay developed a solution and implemented that solution very quickly hence the very complimentary note from ONR.

We continue to maintain engagement on future mergers or similar between Dounreay and Vulcan site once the MOD mission there is complete. 

More recent developments have started to look at how security regulations will change if MOD are no longer on the site and the MOD police are no longer involved. These are early-stage discussions starting to ask questions and understand the challenges.

Gillian thanked James Francis for his update. 


DNSR: (DSG(2024)P017) refers: James Bryson highlighted the following:  

· This report covers the quarterly reporting period from 1 April 2024 to 30 June 2024
 
· During this period, two visits were made to Vulcan NRTE by DNSR. Regular MS Teams meetings with NSV have been established and remain

19 June – Vulcan NRTE Lonestar 24 Demonstration pre-brief

20 June – Vulcan NRTE Lonestar 24 Level 1 Demonstration exercise

· DNSR has not placed any regulatory enforcement action on the Naval Superintendent Vulcan in this period

· No non-routine matters were raised during this period

· Matthew Lister joined DNSR on 19 August as the new DNSR Head. Matt is an ex-captain in the Navy and his previous appointment was Safety Director for nuclear propulsion in the submarine delivery agency. Matt is due to visit site on 21 and 22 August along with nuclear propulsion regulator, and myself. 

Gillian Coghill thanked James Bryson for his input. 

7. CORRESPONDENCE SINCE LAST MEETING

Gillian Coghill noted no correspondence received since last meeting. 

8. ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

No issues raised. 


Gillian Coghill thanked everyone for their input and formally closed the meeting.


Gillian Coghill
DSG Site Restoration subgroup chair
17 July 2024






ACTIONS ARISING FROM THIS MEETING

[bookmark: _Hlk175120289]DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A001 – NRS Dounreay report to include site targets going forward – TW to discuss with Frederic and action and share proposed new format with members
[bookmark: _Hlk175125280]DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A002 – Stewart Ballantine to report on overall gender split in SEPA at next public meeting
DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A003 – Supt Lynsay Hernandez to provide training stats on the percentage who pass the firearms training course

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A004 – Rolls Royce to consider the attendance to DSG meetings

DSG/SRSG(2024)M002/A005 – Rolls-Royce to provide details of the flexible working policy and to provide the gender balance statistics.
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